Notes of informal meting between Maggie Atkinson (Children’s Commissioner), Arthur Ivatts (DFE Gypsy, Roma and Traveller Stakeholder group) and Brian Foster (Chair, Advisory Council for the Education of Romanies and other Travellers), House of Lords, 14-11-11.

This meeting had been arranged at the request of Lord Avebury (Chair of the Stakeholder group and President of ACERT) but did not attend due to a diary error.

MA began by asserting the need for Gypsy, Roma and Traveller pupils not to take the law into their own hands in response to racist abuse and bullying. She described her experiences attending a school with English Romanies from a private site, and her knowledge of the good work of Traveller Education Support Services in Cheshire and Teeside.

It was agreed that TESSs had an important role in mediating between the communities and the education system, and although there was a long way to go, significant advances had been made in areas such as secondary retention.

MA was disappointed that TESSs had not contributed to the exclusion’s enquiry. She said that she had issued directions to over 20 local authorities to supply relevant information to her inquiry. BF agreed that ACERT would use its contacts to encourage submissions although he pointed out the difficulties, in the current climate, for staff to write or say anything critical of their employers or schools in their authorities. MA outlined the powers of the Commissioner to gather information from local authorities. The deadline had passed and any submissions should be made as a matter of urgency.

BF agreed that this was the aim but in practice schools do not always respond in ways that safeguards and reassures the victims of abuse. “Telling” could be seen as an indication of weakness and standing up for themselves is a way of signalling that they are not going to accept the role of victims.

There was a recognition that Gypsy, Roma and Traveller pupils are overrepresented in the groups that correlate with high exclusion levels; Special Education Needs, Free School Meals, poor attendance and low achievement.

AI said that the Stakeholders Group would wish to draw the Commissioner’s attention to the fact that the exclusion statistics were only the tip of the iceberg in relation to all the negative official DfE data on GR&T fortunes in the education system. The Commissioner’s office should also be concerned with this wider context and the infringement of educational entitlements in relation to poor attendance and early drop-out from school.

There was a general discussion about the climate of racism which has persisted whilst most other forms of overt prejudice have receded; MA welcomed the fact that Simon Woolley, a Commissioner for the Equality and Human Rights Commission, is on the enquiry to ensure these issues are given due weight.

MA said that her organisation did not have the resources to include a specific focus on Gypsies, Roma and Travellers in next year’s work plan. BF suggested that it may be possible to include these groups with others with similar profiles. AI felt that unless there is specific focus on the group the unique experience of socially accepted racism will not be recognised.

AI said that the Commissioner’s office should also be aware of the wider European context and the alarm bells ringing in institutions like the EU and Council of Europe. Across Europe, the Roma are being blamed for their situation.

MA said that there was considerable concern being expressed across Europe by some of her counterparts in other countries re the problems presented by Roma immigrant communities. She recommended that our two organisations became familiar with the wider situation.

The meeting closed at 18.00.

